

City of Bloomington

Environmental Commission

The mission of the Environmental Commission is to advise the City of Bloomington on how its actions and policies may preserve and enhance the quality of Bloomington's environment, including the life-supporting processes that natural ecological systems provide to humans and other organisms.

ENVIRONMENTAL COMMISSION NOTICE and REGULAR SESSION AGENDA

April 17, 2025, 6:00 PM Hooker Meeting Room #245 Hybrid Meeting

Join Zoom Meeting here: <u>https://bloomington.zoom.us/j/8657231124?pwd=mPqboSiD0AhVwKSgkuW2a07NHixi</u> <u>h0.1&omn=81563021562</u> Meeting ID: 865 723 1124 Passcode: COBPT

or on Community Access Television Service (CATS): <u>https://catstv.net/government.php</u>. Auxiliary aids are available upon request with adequate notice.

- 1. Call to order and quorum confirmation:
- 2. Introductions and Roll Call

	<u>In Person</u>	<u>Absent</u>	<u>Zoom</u>
Carrie Albright			
Nadia Cain			
Matt Caldie			
Kasie Chappell			
Adam Fudickar			
Shannon Gayk			
Adam Martinez			
Mitchell Owens			
David Parkhurst			

Rachael Johnson, City Liaison Fiona Kilgore, Graduate Fellow

3. Approval of March 2025 minutes*

	<u>Yes</u>	<u>No</u>	<u>Abstain</u>
Carrie Albright			
Nadia Cain			
Matt Caldie			
Kasie Chappell			
Adam Fudickar			
Shannon Gayk			
Adam Martinez			
Mitchell Owens			
David Parkhurst			

- 4. Public comment Limit 5 minutes per person, 20 minutes total
- 5. New Business
 - a. None
- 6. Old Business
 - a. Working group updates
 - i. Light Pollution
 - ii. Water Quality
 - iii. Biodiversity
 - 1. Bee City USA
 - 2. Habitat Connectivity Map
 - a. <u>https://experience.arcgis.com/experience/70c3c09af</u> 677437aad0be4b9d5ef53e2/page/Map
 - iv. Special Projects
 - b. Eco-Heroes Planning
 - c. Handbook Update*
- 7. Staff Update
 - a. Confirm June Meeting Date

8. Reports from:

- a. Tree Commission (TC)
- b. Environmental Resource Advisory Council (ERAC)
- c. Friends of Lake Monroe (FOLM)
- d. Bloomington Commission on Sustainability (BCOS)
- e. Monroe County Identify and Reduce Invasive Species (MC-IRIS)
- 9. Commissioner announcements

10. Social Media

a. May Posts

11. Upcoming Meeting

- a. May 15, 2025, 6:00 pm, Hooker Room, Zoom, and CATS
- 12. Adjournment:

* Item to be voted on

The City is committed to providing equal access to information. However, despite our efforts, at times, portions of our board and commission packets are not accessible for some individuals. If you encounter difficulties accessing material in this packet, please contact Melissa Hirtzel at hirtzelm@bloomington.in.gov and provide your name, contact information, and a link to or description of the document or web page you are having problems with.

As a quorum of the Commission or its committees may be present, this gathering constitutes a meeting under the Indiana Open Door Law (I.C. § 5-14-1.5). For that reason, this statement provides notice that this meeting will occur and is open for the public to attend, observe, and record what transpires.

The Bloomington Environmental Commission (EC) wishes to acknowledge and honor the indigenous communities native to this region, and recognize that the City of Bloomington, Indiana was built on indigenous homelands and resources.



City of Bloomington

Environmental Commission

The mission of the Environmental Commission is to advise the City of Bloomington on how its actions and policies may preserve and enhance the quality of Bloomington's environment, including the life-supporting processes that natural ecological systems provide to humans and other organisms.

ENVIRONMENTAL COMMISSION NOTICE and REGULAR SESSION AGENDA

March 27, 2025, 6:00 PM Hooker Meeting Room #245 Hybrid Meeting

Join Zoom Meeting here: https://bloomington.zoom.us/j/8657231124? pwd=mPqboSiD0AhVwKSgkuW2aO7NHixihO.1&omn=81563021562 Meeting ID: 865 723 1124 Passcode: COBPT

or on Community Access Television Service (CATS): <u>https://catstv.net/government.php</u>. Auxiliary aids are available upon request with adequate notice.

- 1. Call to order and quorum confirmation: 6:00
- 2. Introductions and Roll Call

	<u>In Person</u>	<u>Absent</u>	<u>Zoom</u>
Carrie Albright	Х		
Nadia Cain	Х		
Matt Caldie	Х		
Kasie Chappell	Х		
Adam Fudickar	Х		

Shannon Gayk	Х	
Adam Martinez	Х	
Mitchell Owens*	Х	
David Parkhurst	Х	
Rachael Johnson, City Liaison	Х	
Fiona Kilgore, Graduate Fellow		Х

3. New Business

a. Welcome new members Everyone gave brief introductions.

4. Approval of February 2025 minutes*

	<u>Yes</u>	<u>No</u>	<u>Abstain</u>
Carrie Albright	Х		
Nadia Cain	Х		
Matt Caldie	Х		
Kasie Chappell	Х		
Adam Fudickar	Х		
Shannon Gayk	Х		
Adam Martinez	Х		
Mitchell Owens			Х
David Parkhurst	Х		

- Public comment Limit 5 minutes per person, 20 minutes total None
- 6. Old Business

a. Working group updates Each working group gave a brief introduction and talked about their current and upcoming projects.

- i. Light Pollution No update.
- ii. Water Quality No update.
- iii. Biodiversity
 - 1. Bee City USA

Shannon spoke with IU, they seem to be on a similar schedule.

Council wants to have a vote to approve on April 16th. Council member Piedmont-Smith asked for a memo before April 3rd. The memo can be sent to Rachael who will forward it to council.

Matt and Shannon gave information on the Habitat Connectivity Plan which is on hold until after Eco-Heroes.

- iv. Special Projects No update.
- b. Eco-Heroes Planning

Nadia gave an introduction to Eco-Heroes.

The group has sent out letters to educators, updated the website with resources, sent out requests for donations, and created outreach materials.

The city has a form to give to donors, will be emailed to them. Donations can be dropped off at city hall or picked up by commissioners.

The EC will be tabling at the Earth Day event at Switchyard Park on April 19^{th} .

Winning pieces will be displayed in the pavilion.

Voting will be Tuesday the 15th between 3PM and 6PM.

Rachael will reach out to the winners the following day.

The group will plan to meet Thursday April 3^{rd} at 6PM and Thursday April 10^{th} .

- 7. Staff Update
 - a. City Council Schedule Update Rachael reiterated that council plans on adding Bee City to the April 16th meeting agenda.
 - b. Environmental Commission Handbook Update

Rachael shared some potential changes to the EC Handbook. Most changes were related to previously discussed Title 2 changes.

Working group details will likely be moved to a separate document.

Each working group should send a description of their group to Rachael at their earliest convenience.

There was additional discussion about the use of email for official business.

Send any recommendations for changes to Rachael before the next meeting.

Shawn Miya is interested in the EC taking on an anti-idling campaign.

- 8. Reports from:
 - a. Tree Commission (TC) Not much aside from a report from Bloomington's urban forester.
 - b. Environmental Resource Advisory Council (ERAC) Has not met since the last EC meeting.
 - c. Friends of Lake Monroe (FOLM) No updates.
 - d. Bloomington Commission on Sustainability (BCOS) Matt watched the most recent meeting. There was a council update and they established priorities, focusing on outreach and education.
 - Monroe County Identify and Reduce Invasive Species (MC-IRIS) Tree and shrub replacement and removal applications are live. Planned for the native plant sale in September. Garden fair is on April 12th.
- Commissioner announcements
 Dave mentioned seeing a former commissioner at Southeast Park.
 Mitchell informed the group about Hoosier River Watch Training in

Spencer, IN. Shannon mentioned a symposium on ecology taking place at IU next

Shannon mentioned a symposium on ecology taking place at IU next week.

- 10. Social Media
 - a. April Posts A post will be made in the upcoming week.
- 11. Upcoming Meeting
 - a. April 17, 2025, 6:00 pm, Hooker Room, Zoom, and CATS
- 12. Adjournment: 7:46 PM

* Item to be voted on

The City is committed to providing equal access to information. However, despite our efforts, at times, portions of our board and commission packets are not accessible for some individuals. If you encounter difficulties accessing material in this packet, please contact Melissa Hirtzel at hirtzelm@bloomington.in.gov and provide your name, contact information, and a link to or description of the document or web page you are having problems with.

As a quorum of the Commission or its committees may be present, this gathering constitutes a meeting under the Indiana Open Door Law (I.C. § 5-14-1.5). For that reason, this statement provides notice that this meeting will occur and is open for the public to attend, observe, and record what transpires.

The Bloomington Environmental Commission (EC) wishes to acknowledge and honor the indigenous communities native to this region, and recognize that the City of Bloomington, Indiana was built on indigenous homelands and resources.

RESOLUTION NO.

A RESOLUTION of the Common Council of Bloomington, Indiana designating Bloomington as a BEE CITY USA® affiliate.

WHEREAS, the mission of BEE CITY USA is to galvanize communities to sustain pollinators, responsible for the reproduction of almost 90% of the world's flowering plant species, by providing them with healthy habitat, rich in a variety of native plants and free to nearly free of pesticides; and

WHEREAS, thanks to the more than 3,600 species of native bees in the United States, along with introduced honey bees, we have very diverse dietary choices rich in fruits, nuts, and vegetables; and

WHEREAS, bees and other pollinators have experienced population declines due to a combination of habitat loss, poor nutrition, pesticides (including insecticides, fungicides, and herbicides), parasites, diseases, and climate change; and

WHEREAS, pollinator-friendly communities can benefit local and regional economies through healthier ecosystems, increased vegetable and fruit crop yields, and increased demand for pollinator-friendly plant materials from local growers; and

WHEREAS, ideal pollinator-friendly habitat (A) is comprised of mostly native wildflowers, grasses, vines, shrubs, and trees blooming in succession throughout the growing season to provide diverse and abundant nectar and pollen, since many wild pollinators prefer or depend on the native plants with which they co-adapted; (B) is free to nearly free of pesticides, as many pesticides can harm pollinators and/or their habitat; (C) comprises undisturbed spaces (leaf and brush piles, unmown fields or field margins, fallen trees and other dead wood) for nesting and overwintering; and (D) provides connectivity between habitat areas to support pollinator movement and resilience; and

WHEREAS, Integrated Pest Management (IPM) is a long-term approach to maintaining healthy landscapes and facilities that minimizes risks to people and the environment by: identifying and removing the causes of pest problems rather than only attacking the symptoms (the pests); employing pests' natural enemies along with cultural, mechanical, and physical controls when prevention is not enough; and using pesticides only when no other method is feasible or effective; and

WHEREAS, supporting pollinators fosters broad-based community engagement in environmental awareness and sustainability; and

WHEREAS, the Bloomington Comprehensive Plan includes Goal 3.4 "Increase the areas of native shrubs, trees, and herbaceous plants to increase ecosystem services associated with green infrastructure, including improved soil, air, and water quality and increased carrying capacity of pollinators, birds, and other wildlife" as well as Policy 3.4.1: Create a vegetated-habitat connectivity plan and Policy 3.4.2: Eliminate, to the greatest extent feasible, invasive plant and animal species. This goal and these policies support habitats for pollinators such as bees in Bloomington.

WHEREAS, the City's Climate Action plan includes Goal G-2 "Increase quantity and quality of climate adaptive native habitats" and Strategy G-2A "Create and expand native habitat policies and infrastructure" and Strategy G-2B "Increase the use of native species and pollinator restoration areas." This goal and these strategies support habitats for pollinators such as bees in Bloomington.

WHEREAS, the City of Bloomington has long been committed to planting pollinator friendly and native plants in its parks and public greenspaces. The City conducts regular weed wrangles (targeting invasives) and native plantings with volunteers, encourages and supports neighborhood pollinator gardens, and partners with a range of local organizations to run annual native plant sales (MC-IRIS), collect and distribute native seeds (Project Wingspan), and improve the urban tree cover (Canopy Bloomington), all of which benefit pollinator species.

WHEREAS, In 2018, our Bloomington Mayor John Hamilton signed the monarch pledge, to protect habitat of monarch caterpillars and butterflies throughout the City.

WHEREAS, the Bloomington Environmental Commission contributes to city-wide education focused on pollinators and native plantings at its annual Bugfest, Earth Day events, Ecoheroes contest for students, and habitat connectivity plan.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED BY THE COMMON COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF BLOOMINGTON, MONROE COUNTY, INDIANA, THAT:

Section 1: The City of Bloomington supports and encourages healthy pollinator habitat creation and enhancement and aims to enhance understanding among local government staff and the public about the vital role that pollinators play and what all residents can do to sustain them. The City will submit this resolution to the BEE CITY USA program for certification as an official Bee City.

Section 2: The Bloomington Environmental Commission is hereby designated as the BEE CITY USA sponsor, and the Chair of the Environmental Commission is designated as the BEE CITY USA liaison. Facilitation of Bloomington's BEE CITY USA program is assigned to the Environmental Commission.

Section 3: The Environmental Commission is authorized to and shall pursue the following actions on behalf of the City of Bloomington:

- a. **Celebration**: Host at least one educational event or pollinator habitat planting or restoration each year to showcase Bloomington's commitment to raising awareness of pollinator conservation and expanding pollinator health and habitat.
- b. Publicity & Information: Install and maintain at least one authorized BEE CITY USA street sign in a prominent location, and create and maintain a webpage on the Bloomington Environmental Commission's website which includes a copy of this resolution and links to the national BEE CITY USA website; contact information for the BEE CITY USA liaison; reports of the pollinator-friendly activities the community has accomplished in the previous year(s); and a recommended native plant species list and integrated pest management plan (explained below).
- c. **Habitat**: Develop and implement a program to create or expand pollinator-friendly habitat on public and private land, which includes, but is not limited to, Identifying and

Commented [IPS1]: Need more info about this. Is this the National Wildlife Federation mayors' monarch pledge? If so, why isn't Bloomington on the <u>website</u> as signatory? The language I added here was merely a guess as to what this pledge actually says.

inventorying Bloomington's real property that can be enhanced with pollinatorfriendly plantings; creating a recommended locally native plant list to include wildflowers, grasses, vines, shrubs, and trees and a list of local suppliers for those species; and, tracking (by square footage and/or acreage) annual area of pollinator habitat created or enhanced.

- d. Pollinator-Friendly Pest Management: Create and adopt an integrated pest management (IPM) plan designed to prevent pest problems, reduce pesticide use, and expand the use of non-chemical pest management methods.
- e. Policy & Plans: Establish, through the Bloomington Common Council, a policy in the Bloomington Comprehensive Plan to acknowledge and commit to the BEE CITY USA designation and review the Comprehensive Plan and other relevant documents to consider improvements to pest management policies and practices as they relate to pollinator conservation, identify appropriate locations for pollinator-friendly plantings, and consider other appropriate measures.
- f. Renewal: After completing the first calendar year as a BEE CITY USA affiliate, each February, if funding is available, apply for renewal of Bloomington's BEE CITY USA designation following the format provided by BEE CITY USA, including a report of the previous year's BEE CITY USA activities, and paying the renewal fee based on Bloomington's population.

Section 4: Severability. If any section, sentence or provision of this resolution, or the application thereof to any person or circumstances shall be declared invalid, such invalidity shall not affect any of the other sections, sentences, provisions or applications of this resolution which can be given effect without the invalid provision or application, and to this end the provisions of this resolution are declared to be severable.

ADOPTED by the Common Council of the Bloomington, IN, this ____ day of _____ 20__.

Commented [IPS2]: Is this plan for city-owned land? A blueprint for land owned by residents? Both? Also – we need to acknowledge that the EC would have to work with Parks & Rec and Public Works to develop and implement such a plan.

Commented [IPS3]: What is the initial fee, and the renewal fee? What does the City get in return for paying the fees? The legislation will have to come with a fiscal impact statement.

Memo

To: Councilwoman Isabel Piedmont Smith **From:** Shannon Gayk on behalf of the Biodiversity Working Group of the Bloomington Environmental Commission

Date: March 31, 2025 **Subject:** Bee City, USA Certification Initiative

Dear Councilwoman Piedmont Smith,

We are writing to explain why the Bloomington Environmental Commission is actively pursuing the Bee City, USA certification and how this aligns with our city's long commitment to environmental sustainability and community health.

1. Supporting Pollinator Health:

The primary goal of Bee City, USA certification is to recognize and promote cities that are dedicated to creating healthy habitats for pollinators, particularly bees, butterflies, and other essential insects. By achieving this certification, Bloomington will take an important step toward supporting the vital role that pollinators play in our ecosystem and food production systems.

2. Enhancing Biodiversity:

Bloomington's commitment to sustainability and ecological stewardship is exemplified by the initiative to create more green spaces and promote biodiversity. As part of the certification, the Environmental Commission highlights these efforts to cultivate pollinator habitats, provide native plants, and reduce pesticide use. These actions help maintain and restore biodiversity across our community, which is crucial for ensuring resilient and thriving ecosystems.

3. Community Engagement and Education:

Bee City, USA certification will also serve as an opportunity to engage and educate Bloomington residents about the importance of pollinators. Through this initiative, we will host events and community activities to raise awareness about pollinator conservation. This aligns with our broader goal of fostering a culture of environmental stewardship in our city, where residents, schools, and local organizations can all contribute to the protection of pollinators.

4. National Recognition:

Achieving Bee City, USA certification would also place Bloomington among the growing number of cities nationwide committed to sustainable and pollinator-friendly practices.

This recognition would highlight our city's dedication to environmental preservation, helping to further position Bloomington as a leader in sustainability efforts.

We believe that pursuing this certification is a strategic and impactful step toward enhancing Bloomington's environmental reputation while creating tangible benefits for our residents, our wildlife, and our economy.

Thank you for your continued support of the Bloomington Environmental Commission's initiatives.

Sincerely, Shannon Gayk

For the Bloomington Environmental Commission

Handbook of the Bloomington Environmental Commission



May 2022April 2025

Table of Contents

I. Mission of the Environmental Commission and Statutory Authority
II. Commission Power and Duties
III. Commissioner Responsibilities
A. Qualifications to Serve on Commission7
B. Role and Responsibility of Commissioners7
C. Ethical Policy and Expectations7
D. Conflicts of Interests
E. Public Positions and Statement Policy
F. Term Limits & Time Commitment8
A. Chairperson Duties
B. Vice-Chair/Treasurer Duties
<u>C.</u> Secretary Duties
D. Election of Commission Officers10
V. Commission Meetings
A. Meeting Logistics
<u>B.</u> Types of Meetings10
C. Meeting Procedures
F. Quorum Determination
VI. Working Groups
A. About Working Groups
<u>B.</u> Duties of Working Group Chairs14
C. Duties of Working Group Members15
D. Standing Working Groups
1) Waste and Recycling
2) Land Use/Planning (ECPC)
3) Biodiversity
4) Hazards
5) Outreach
6) Water
8) Administration
9) Steering Committee

E. Ad Hoc Working Groups and Committees	16
1) Eco-Heroes	16
2) Nominations Committee	16
3) Other Ad Hoc Working Groups and Committees	16
VII. Commission Vacancies	16
<u>A.</u> Process	16
B. Identification of Qualified Candidates and Recruitment by Commissioners	16
C. Orientation of New Commissioners	16
VIII. Commissioner Resignation	17
<u>A.</u> Process	17
IX. Role of Department and Commission Staff	17
A. Role of Department of Planning & Transportation	17
X. Relationships with Other Commissions and Organizations	
A. Formal and Informal Links with Environmental Organizations and Other Boards and	
Commissions	
XI. Design Standards for Commission Publications and Correspondence	18
A. Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications	18
XII. Communication with City Council and the Mayor	<u>18</u>
A. Recommendations to City Council and the Mayor	18
B. Annual Reports	19
XIII. Legislation and Lobbying	<u> 19</u>
A. Obtaining Legislative Position Information from City Council	19
B. Recommending a Position of Commission Interest	19
C. Lobbying	19
XIV. Miscellaneous	20
A. Commission Webpage	20
XV. Abridged History of the Environmental Commission and Selected Publications	20
A. Reports	21
B. Outreach Materials (Brochures, Flyers, Fact Sheets, etc.)	21
C. Memos and Position Statements	22
D. Events, Activism, and Miscellaneous	22
H. Mission of the Environmental Commission and Statutory Authority	3
II. Commission Power and Duties	3

III.	Commissioner Responsibilities	5
<u> </u>	. Qualifications to Serve on Commission	5
B	- Role and Responsibility of Commissioners	5
e	Ethical Policy and Expectations	5
₽	<u>Conflicts of Interests</u>	5
E	Public Positions and Statement Policy	6
E	Term Limits & Time Commitment	6
IV.	Commission Officers	6
	<u>- Chairperson Duties</u>	6
B	<u>Vice-Chair Duties</u>	7
e	<u>Secretary/Treasurer Duties</u>	7
	- Election of Commission Officers	
<u>v.</u>	Commission Meetings	7
_ <u>_</u>	<u>Meeting Logistics</u>	 7
B	<u>Types of Meetings</u>	8
e	Meeting Procedures	8
Ð		8
E	Quorum Determination	11
E	<u>Use of Email for Conducting Commission Business</u>	 11
<u>¥I.</u>	Working Groups	11
A	About Working Groups	
B	<u>Duties of Working Group Chairs</u>	 12
E	<u>Duties of Working Group Members</u>	 12
Ð	<u>Standing Working Groups</u>	 12
	1) Waste and Recycling	12
	2) Land Use/Planning (ECPC)	12
	3) Biodiversity	13
	4) Hazards	13
	5) Outreach	13
	<u>6)</u> <u>Water</u>	13
	7 <u>}</u>	<u>13</u>
	8) Administration	
	9) Steering Committee	13

E. <u>Ad Hoc Working Groups and Committees</u>	14
<u>1) Eco-Heroes</u>	14
2) Nominations Committee	14
3) Other Ad Hoc Working Groups and Committees	14
<u>VII.</u> <u>Commission Vacancies</u>	
<u>A.</u> <u>Process</u>	14
B. Identification of Qualified Candidates and Recruitment by Commissioners	14
<u>C.</u> <u>Orientation of New Commissioners</u>	14
VIII. Commissioner Resignation	
<u>A.</u> <u>Process</u>	
IX, Role of Department and Commission Staff	
<u>A.</u> <u>Role of Department of Planning & Transportation</u>	
<u>B.</u> <u>Role of Commission Staff</u>	
X. Relationships with Other Commissions and Organizations	
A. Formal and Informal Links with Environmental Organizations and Other Boards and	
<u>Commissions</u>	
XI, Design Standards for Commission Publications and Correspondence	
An <u>Design Standar us for Commission Publications and Comespondence</u>	
<u>A. Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications</u>	
<u>A. Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications</u>	 16 16
<u>A.</u> <u>Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications</u>	16 16 16
<u>A.</u> <u>Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications</u> <u>XII.</u> <u>Communication with City Council and the Mayor</u> <u>A.</u> <u>Recommendations to City Council and the Mayor</u>	 16 16 16 16
A. Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications. XII. Communication with City Council and the Mayor. A. Recommendations to City Council and the Mayor. B. Annual Reports. XIII. Legislation and Lobbying.	16 16 16 16 17
A. Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications. XII. Communication with City Council and the Mayor. A. Recommendations to City Council and the Mayor. B. Annual Reports. XIII. Logislation and Lobbying. A. Obtaining Legislative Position Information from City Council.	
A. Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications. XII. Communication with City Council and the Mayor. A. Recommendations to City Council and the Mayor. B. Annual Reports. XIII. Logislation and Lobbying. A. Obtaining Legislative Position Information from City Council. B. Recommending a Position of Commission Interest.	16 16 16 16 17 17 17
A. Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications. XII. Communication with City Council and the Mayor. A. Recommendations to City Council and the Mayor. B. Annual Reports. XIII. Legislation and Lobbying A. Obtaining Legislative Position Information from City Council B. Recommending a Position of Commission Interest C. Lobbying	16 16 16 16 17 17 17 17
A. Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications. XII. Communication with City Council and the Mayor. A. Recommendations to City Council and the Mayor. B. Annual Reports. XIII. Logislation and Lobbying. A. Obtaining Legislative Position Information from City Council B. Recommending a Position of Commission Interest C. Lobbying. XIV. Miscellaneous	16 16 16 16 17 17 17 18
A. Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications. XII. Communication with City Council and the Mayor. A. Recommendations to City Council and the Mayor. B. Annual Reports. XIII. Legislation and Lobbying A. Obtaining Legislative Position Information from City Council B. Recommending a Position of Commission Interest C. Lobbying XIV. Miscellaneous A. Commission Webpage	
A. Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications. XII. Communication with City Council and the Mayor. A. Recommendations to City Council and the Mayor. B. Annual Reports. XIII. Legislation and Lobbying. A. Obtaining Legislative Position Information from City Council B. Recommending a Position of Commission Interest C. Lobbying. XIV. Miscellaneous A. Commission Webpage XIV. Abridged History of the Environmental Commission and Selected Publications.	16 16 16 17 17 17 17 17 18 18 18
A. Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications. XII. Communication with City Council and the Mayor. A. Recommendations to City Council and the Mayor. B. Annual Reports. XIII. Logislation and Lobbying A. Obtaining Legislative Position Information from City Council B. Recommending a Position of Commission Interest G. Lobbying XIV. Miscellaneous A. Commission Webpage XIV. Abridged History of the Environmental Commission and Selected Publications	16 16 16 16 16 17 17 17 18 18 18 18 18 18 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17
A. Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications. XII. Communication with City Council and the Mayor. A. Recommendations to City Council and the Mayor. B. Annual Reports. XIII. Legislation and Lobbying. A. Obtaining Legislative Position Information from City Council. B. Recommending a Position of Commission Interest. C. Lobbying. XIV. Miscellaneous A. Commission Webpage XV. Abridged History of the Environmental Commission and Selected Publications. A. Reports B. Qutreach Materials (Brochures, Flyers, Fact Sheets, etc.)	16 16 16 16 17 17 17 17 17 17 18 18 18 18 19 19 19
A. Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications. XII. Communication with City Council and the Mayor. A. Recommendations to City Council and the Mayor. B. Annual Reports. XIII. Logislation and Lobbying A. Obtaining Legislative Position Information from City Council B. Recommending a Position of Commission Interest G. Lobbying XIV. Miscellaneous A. Commission Webpage XIV. Abridged History of the Environmental Commission and Selected Publications	16 16 16 16 16 17 17 17 17 18 18 18 19 19 19 19 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10

I. Mission of the Environmental Commission and Statutory Authority

The mission of the Environmental Commission (EC) is to promote the stewardship and preservation of the City's environment and natural resources by seeking out and responding to emerging issues, addressing them with sound long-term policy recommendations, and increasing local environmental awareness and engagement.advise the City of Bloomington on how its actions and policies may preserve and enhance the quality of Bloomington's environment, including the life-supporting processes that natural ecological systems provide to humans and other organisms.

The Commission actively participates in the city planning process; researches and reports on environmental topics; develops educational outreach activities and materials; responds to inquiries from residents; and coordinates with other municipal boards, commissions, and outside organizations on issues of mutual interest.

The Commission has been granted statutory authority to conduct activities and adopt rules and regulations for the conduct of its business through the City of Bloomington Municipal Code (BMC) 2.12.050.

II. Commission Power and Duties

The Commission shall have the following powers and duties, according to BMC 2.12.050:

(a) To adopt administrative rules and regulations for the conduct of its business.

(b) To encourage, conduct, synthesize, and report on studies, investigations, and research relating to emerging issues in Bloomington, and make recommendations to the appropriate public and private bodies.

(c) To collect and disseminate information through outreach efforts that encourage engagement and personal commitment to strengthening Bloomington's environmental state.

(d) To collaborate with all departments and governmental branches of the City of Bloomington concerning the impacts of their operations and policies on the City's environment and natural resources, through the development and distribution of reports, memos, and resolutions.

(e) To work with City staff to apply for, provide input on, accept, receive, and administer grants or other funds or gifts from public or private agencies for the purpose of carrying out any of the provisions or purposes of this section.

(f) To cooperate with partners or groups within or outside of Bloomington on matters of environmental well-being such as responsible stewardship of biodiversity, air and water quality, and land use.

(g) To submit an annual written report to the mayor and the common council. a) To adopt
administrative rules and regulations for the conduct of its business.

Formatted: Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0"

Formatted: Indent: First line: 0"

b) To hold hearings relating to any aspect of or matter in the administration of this section of 🔸 - - - (Formatted: Indent: Left: 0"

the BMC, and in cases of non-compliance, request the City Attorney to take legal action.

c) To retain, employ, provide for, and compensate, within appropriations available thereof, such consultants, assistants, deputies, clerks, technical and other employees, on a full or part-time basis as may be necessary to carry out the provisions of this section of the BMC, and prescribe the times at which they shall be appointed, the duration of their appointments and their powers and duties.

d) To secure necessary scientific, technical, administrative and operational services including laboratory facilities, by contract or otherwise with any educational institution, experiment station, or any board, department, or other agency of any subdivision or state or the federal government.

e) To determine by means of field studies and sampling the degree of pollution in Bloomington.

f) To encourage and conduct studies, investigations, and research relating to pollution and its causes, effects, prevention, abatement and control in Bloomington, and make recommendations to the appropriate public and private bodies with respect thereto.

g) To classify contaminant sources, which in the Commission's judgment may cause or contribute to pollution.

h) To prepare and develop a comprehensive plan or plans for the prevention, abatement, and control of pollution in Bloomington.

i) To encourage voluntary cooperation by persons and affected groups to achieve the purposes of this section of the BMC.

j) To collect and disseminate information and conduct educational and training programs relating to pollution and environmental quality and conservation.

k) To advise, consult, contract, and cooperate with other agencies of the state, the City of Bloomington, other local governments, industries, other states, interstate or interlocal agencies, and the federal government, and with interested persons or groups.

I) To apply for, accept, receive and administer grants or other funds or gifts from public or private agencies including the State and Federal governments for the purpose of carrying out any of the provisions or purposes of this section of the BMC. Such funds received by the Commission pursuant to this subdivision shall be deposited in accordance with the administrative regulations of the Commission. The Commission is authorized to promulgate such rules and regulations or enter into contracts as it may deem necessary for carrying out the provisions of this subdivision.

m) To make appropriate inquiry into and give constructive consideration to the operations and policies of all departments and governmental branches of the City of Bloomington concerning their adherence to a commitment for environmental quality and the conservation of natural resources.

n) To prepare reports and recommendations to the Mayor, Common Council, Board of Public Works, Plan Commission, or any other entity as needed. To provide an Annual Report to the Mayor and City Council regarding the activities of the past year. The Annual Report shall

Formatted: Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0"

include at least the following.

i. A summary of the commission's top activities from the previous year, including initiatives, accomplishments, and policy recommendations.

ii. A brief explanation on how these activities align with City goals.

iii.A summary of the commission's plans for the upcoming year.

III. Commissioner Responsibilities

A. Qualifications to Serve on Commission

As stated in the BMC, preference for appointments to the EC shall be given to persons with expertise <u>in environmental fields.</u> in one or more areas of physical sciences, biological sciences, engineering, business, sanitation, public health, conservation, or recreation.

B. Role and Responsibility of Commissioners

Commissioners are expected to advise and participate in the Commission voting process in regard to issues or activities that come before it, fall within the scope of its duties, and assist in the fulfillment of its mission.

Members shall vote on all questions before the commission except in situations where there is a conflict of interest or for other good cause. If a member fails to vote upon any matter, any other member may raise the question and insist that the non-voting member either vote or state the reason for not voting and be excused.

It is the responsibility of Commissioners to attend meetings regularly or provide appropriate and timely notice if unable to attend. <u>Commissioners shall not attend more than fifty percent</u> (50%) of the meetings per year virtually, nor exceed two (2) consecutive meetings virtually.

Commissioners shall review and provide meeting material in advance of a meeting. Commissioners are expected to maintain knowledge of overall City of Bloomington and City Council goals and priorities, along with staying informed on current community-wide environmental issues.

C. Ethical Policy and Expectations

As appointed public representatives, Commissioners must hold themselves to the highest ethical standards when conducting Commission business. Commissioners are expected to make their best efforts to avoid conflicts of interests.

Formatted: Indent: Left: 0"

--- Formatted: Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0"

D. Conflicts of Interests

Commissioners are expected to perform their duties in an impartial manner, free of personal interest (economic or otherwise), either directly or through other personal relationships. A conflict of interest can occur if information gained from Commission activities is used for personal gain.

Typically, conflicts of interest are caused by financial interests, occupational concerns, or personal relationships. Commissioners should remove themselves from situations that constitute a conflict of interest. In addition, Commissioners may not accept gifts from lobbyists or anyone doing business with the City of Bloomington, the City Council, or the Commission.

E. Public Positions and Statement Policy

Commissioners shall not conduct themselves independently of the Commission or represent the Commission on anything that has not been voted on by the Commission. This is including but not limited to public statements or distributing material on behalf of the Commission.

When speaking with the media, or submitting public comment, Commissioners should proactively clarify their comments to be those of an individual member of the community and are not on the behalf or representative of the positions of the Commission unless previously approved.

F. Term Limits & Time Commitment

Commissioners shall serve approximately two-year terms. A Commissioner may re-apply to serve an unlimited number of terms.

Commissioners are expected to commit a reasonable amount of time to the Commission. This includes attending and contributing to discussions at monthly public, working group, and ad hoc meetings, or events as they arise. It is also an expectation of commissioners to review materials ahead of time to prepare for each respective meeting.

IV. Commission Officers

A. Chairperson Duties

The Chairperson (Chair) presides over all meetings, including:

a) Calling meetings to order at scheduled time;

- b) Verifying presence of quorum;
- c) Processing all motions;
- d) Facilitating meetings and keeping track of time;
- e) Conducting meetings in a fair and equitable manner;
- f) Maintaining neutrality to facilitate debate;

g) Ensuring adherence to rules of order and decorum among members;

h) Ensuring the work of the Commission maintains consistent with intended mission and purpose, and,

i) Crafting the Annual Report and presenting it to the City Council and Mayor.

a) Calling meetings to order at scheduled time;

- b) Verifying presence of quorum;
- c) Processing all motions;
- d) Facilitating meetings and keeping track of time;
- e) Conducting meetings in a fair and equitable manner;
- f) Maintaining neutrality to facilitate debate;
- g) Ensuring adherence to rules of order and decorum among members;
- Ensuring the work of the Commission maintains consistent with intended mission and purpose, and,
- i) Crafting the Annual Report and presenting it to the City Council and Mayor.

The Chair, unless decided and voted on otherwise, shall be the public representative for the Commission in all matters relating to positions and statements to outside parties. The Chair is the face of the Commission and shall represent the Commission in matters including, but not limited to: public speaking engagements, presenting at City Council and Commission meetings, and moderating city-wide special eventsThe Chair, unless decided and voted on otherwise, shall be the public representative for the Commission in all matters relating to positions and statements to outside parties. The Chair is the face of the Commission and shall represent the Commission in matters including, but not limited to: public speaking engagements, presenting at City Council and Commission meetings, and moderating city-wide special events.

B. Vice-Chair/Treasurer Duties

The Vice-Chair assumes the role of Chair in their absence. They should also work in collaboration with the Chair to facilitate Commission business. Vice-Chair is responsible for the maintaining and guidance of Environmental Commission Chairs. Any issues not able to be handled at their level may then be escalated to the Chair and/or Steering Committee. As Treasurer, they will keep account of all Commission funds, including evaluating and approving requests for funds by Commissioners and working groupsThe Vice-Chair assumes the role of Chair in their absence. He/she should also work in collaboration with the Chair to facilitate Commission business. Vice-Chair is responsible for the maintaining and guidance of Environmental Commission Chairs. Any issues not able to be handled at their level may then be escalated to the Chair and/or Steering Committee.

C. Secretary/Treasurer Duties

The Secretary takes minutes at meetings, and provides minutes to staff liaison in a timely fashion via email, no later than one (1) week before the next scheduled public meeting. The minutes include record of motions and votes, attendance, and general themes of conversations had, including the names of any guests or members of the public who contributeThe

- - - Formatted: Indent: Left: 0"

Secretary/Treasurer or their delegate takes minutes at meetings, and distributes minutes in a timely fashion via email, no later than one (1) week before the next scheduled public meeting. They also keep account of all Commission funds, including evaluating and approving requests for funds by Commissioners and working groups.

D. Election of Commission Officers

Election of officers is held in February, with new officers' terms beginning in March and lasting one calendar year. Election of commission officers are taken in the order listed in the bylaws: Chair, Vice-Chair/Treasurer, and then Secretary/Treasurer.

A nominating committee will be appointed by the Chair in January. This committee will solicit nominations and present a list of candidates at the February meeting, having determined beforehand that nominees are qualified for and willing to serve. Nominations may also be taken from the floor at the February meeting.

If a meeting is conducted via electronic means or is a hybrid meeting, all votes shall be taken by roll call. If meetings are in person only the elections will be held by secret ballot, to be counted by the Staff Liaison to the Environmental Commission, or their designee. Elections are decided by majority vote. If there is a tie, the Chair will cast the deciding vote. If the sitting Chair is a candidate for the office involved in a tie, the Vice-Chair will cast the deciding vote. If there is only a single nominee for each office, the entire slate can be elected by acclamation.

V. Commission Meetings

A. Meeting Logistics

The Commission generally meets the third Thursday of each month at 6:00 p.m. in the Showers Center-City Hall, 401 N. Morton Street. Special meetings may be called as necessary. All meetings are open to the public. In addition to discussion of pertinent environmental issues in the City, the Commission is often addressed by guest speakers regarding particular environmental topics.

B. Types of Meetings

Most meetings of the Commission are regular, monthly meetings. However, under extenuating circumstances a special meeting of the Commission may be called. The special meeting must nevertheless have a posted agenda and be accessible to the public. The special meeting should also be noted in the City's online event calendar.

C. Meeting Procedures

Standing rules that govern the Commission and its meetings are contained in the authorizing legislation for the Commission and subsequent updates to that legislation (Ordinances 71-39, 72

35. and 83-6). Commission meetings generally adhere to the following rules:

- a) Meetings follow Robert's Rules of Order.
- b) Meeting agendas may be revised to include new discussion points, presented only by Commissioners, prior to the agenda being voted on for approval by the Commission.
- c) A period of public comment has been established at the beginning of each meeting. During this time, comment may be made on any topic. Public comment on each nonagenda item is generally limited to five minutes per person.
- d) New issues raised by Commissioners or brought to the attention of the Commission by the general public, during the course of the meeting, may be placed on the agenda of the next regular, monthly Commission meeting.
- e) A Commissioner may also suggest agenda topics by contacting a member of the Steering Committee. During discussion at the subsequent meeting, it will be decided if the issue merits further attention by a staff member or Commissioner or if it can be resolved at the present meeting.
- f) Commission resolutions are passed by voice roll call vote. They are recorded in the minutes of the meeting and a copy will be placed in a permanent file that is maintained by the staff liaison.
- D. Electronic and Hybrid Meetings

ELECTRONIC MEETINGS POLICY

Section 1.

(a) The provisions of the Act, including definitions, apply to this resolution.(b) This resolution shall be known as the "Electronic Meetings Policy" and applies to the Commission and any of its committees.

Section 2.

(a) Subject to Sections 3 and 5, any member may participate in a meeting by any electronic means of communication that:

- (1) allows all participating members of the governing body to simultaneously communicate with each other; and
- (2) other than a meeting that is an executive session, allows the public to simultaneously attend and observe the meeting.
- (b) A member who participates by an electronic means of communication_+
- (1) shall be considered present for purposes of establishing a quorum; and

(2) may participate in final action only if the member can be seen and heard.

(c) All votes taken during a meeting at which at least one (1) member participates by an electronic means of communication must be taken by roll call vote.

Section 3.

(a) At least fifty percent (50%) five (5) of the <u>EC</u> members must be physically present at a meeting at which a member will participate by means of electronic communication. Not

Formatted: Indent: First line: 0"

more than fifty percent (50%) of the members may participate by an electronic means of communication at that same meeting.

(b) A member may not attend more than a fifty percent (50%) of the meetings in a calendar year by an electronic means of communication unless the member's electronic participation is due to:

(1) military service;

(2) illness or other medical condition;

(3) death of a relative; or

(4) an emergency involving actual or threatened injury to persons or property.

(c) A member may attend two (2) consecutive meetings (a set of meetings) by electronic communication. A member must attend in person at least one (1) meeting between sets of meetings that the member attends by electronic communication, unless the member's absence is due to:

(1) military service;

(2) illness or other medical condition;

(3) death of a relative; or

(4) an emergency involving actual or threatened injury to persons or property.

(d) A member who plans to attend a meeting by any electronic means of communication shall notify the presiding officer and relevant staff within two (2) days before the meeting so that arrangements may be made for the member's participation by electronic communication and so that notices may be prepared.

Section 4.

The memoranda and any minutes prepared for a meeting at which any member participates by electronic means of communication must:

(1) identify each member who:

(A) was physically present at the meeting; and

(B) participated in the meeting by electronic means of communication; and (C) was absent; and,

(2) identify the electronic means of communication by which:

(A) members participated in the meeting; and

(B) members of the public attended and observed the meeting, if the meeting was not an executive session.

Section 5.

No member of the Commission may participate by means of electronic communication in a meeting if the Commission is attempting to take final action to:

(1) adopt a budget;

(2) make a reduction in personnel;

- (3) initiate a referendum;
- (4) impose or increase a fee; or
- (5) impose or increase a penalty.

Section 6.

In the event the governor declares a disaster emergency under IC 10-14-3-12 or the executive (as defined in IC 36-1-2-5) of a political subdivision declares a local disaster emergency under IC 10-14-3-29, the Commission may meet by any means of electronic communication if the following requirements of IC 5-14-1.5-3.7 are satisfied:

(1) At least a quorum of the members of the Commission participate in the meeting by means of electronic communication or in person.

(2) The public is able to simultaneously attend and observe the meeting. However, this subdivision does not apply to a meeting held in executive session.

(3) The memoranda and any minutes prepared for a meeting held under this section must:

(A) state the name of each member of the Commission who:

- (i) participated in the meeting by using any electronic means of communication; and
 - (ii) was absent; and

(B) identify the electronic means of communication by which:

(i) members of the Commission participated in the meeting; and(ii) members of the public attended and observed the meeting, if the meeting was not an executive session.

(4) All votes taken during a meeting under this section must be taken by roll call vote.

Section 7.

At any meeting of the Commission where any member participates by an electronic means of communication, members of the public shall be able to attend and observe the meeting via electronic means. Subject to the Commission's rules for making public comment, members of the public may also participate in the meeting via electronic means.

Section 8.

At any meeting of the Commission where any member participates by an electronic means of communication, staff members may also participate in the meeting via electronic means, provided there is no actual need for a staff member to be physically present at a particular meeting. Such need shall be determined in the sole discretion of the presiding officer.

E. Meeting Packets and Deadlines

The meeting agenda, minutes of the previous meeting, and any additional information for the Commission's knowledge is emailed to all Commissioners during the week of the monthly meeting by the Staff Liaison. Commissioners who wish to propose additions to the agenda should do so no later than 10 days before the meeting by emailing the Staff Liaison in the Department of Planning & Transportation.

F. Quorum Determination

The Chair of the Commission will determine whether there is a quorum prior to the start of the meeting. A quorum means that 50% plus one of appointed Commissioners are in attendance, with a minimum of five (5) commissioners present. No official votes may be taken unless there is quorum. A sub-committee (or working group) shall have a quorum of 50% plus one or have a minimum of two (2) commissioners present. Public notice requirements adhere to open door laws.

If quorum is not met in a reasonable time allotment, the Chair may cancel the meeting and reschedule it for a day that is sufficient with the amount of time needed for public notice, dictated by Indiana's Open Door Law (IC 5-14-1.5).

G. Use of Email for Conducting Commission Business

Email is important for Commissioners to stay on top of Commission business, including receiving meeting packets and agendas, reports or publications that will be voted on at the next meeting, and other items of interest to the Commission. However, no binding votes shall be taken over email, as this would be in violation of Indiana's Open Door Law, which prohibits approving official actions in a non-public setting.

VI. Working Groups

A. About Working Groups

All working groups developed by the Commission are advisory in nature. The purpose of the working groups is to investigate issues, prepare reports, and/or recommend actions to the Commission. All working group recommendations, correspondence, or public events must be approved in advance by the entire Commission.

B. Duties of Working Group Chairs

The chair of a working group convenes meetings; sets the agenda; facilitates discussion; takes minutes or ensures that another member takes minutes; drafts committee reports and/or recommendations for submission to the full commission; submits budget requests; and reports on working group activity during the regular monthly meeting of the Commission.

Working group chairs may not enter into agreements or contracts, commit Commission funds, send correspondence, or prepare material for public consumption without approval of the full Commission. Drafts of written material and/or signage must be submitted to the Commission no later than Wednesday of the week preceding the meeting. The chair of a working group may not encumber Commission funds without prior approval from the Chair and Staff Liaison.

C. Duties of Working Group Members

A member of a working group has the same responsibility to a Commission working group as they do to the commission as a whole. Members are required to attend all meetings. Failure to attend more than 25% of the meetings within a single calendar year will constitute resignation from a working group.

When a working group sponsors a special public event, such as *Eco-Heroes* or staffing a table at the Master Gardener Show, all members should make themselves available to help for the duration of the event.

D. Standing Working Groups

1) Waste and Recycling

This working group began preparing a proposal for Commission approval that would expand curbside recycling to include apartment buildings and downtown businesses. The working group is composed of volunteers from the Commission and members of the community. It meets as needed to identify the action steps required for the commission to present its proposal in ordinance form to the City Council. In 2016, its charter expanded to include city-wide compost collection, and examination of the feasibility of a city materials recovery facility (MRF).

This working group is composed of Commissioners, the Commission's Staff Liaison, and representatives from other commissions. The group examines plans, architectural drawings, and other documents related to new construction or major renovation; visit sites proposed for construction; and assists the Staff Liaison in communicating its recommendations to the Plan Commission or the Board of Zoning Appeals (BZA). ECPC meetings are open to the public and are usually held twice a month.

3) Biodiversity

This working group facilitates research, outreach, and recommendations to the commission concerning the protection of native habitats, the use of native, non-native, and invasive species.

4) Hazards

This working group studies sources of possible contamination that affect human, animal, and plant health and makes recommendations for action to the Commission.

5) Outreach

This working group prepares material and makes recommendations to the Commission to help raise the community's awareness of environmental issues and the work of the Commission. The working group acts as an internal public relations/marketing team for the Commission. 6) Water

This working group directs research, responds to citizen concerns, and makes recommendations to the Commission regarding water supply and other water resource issues in the Bloomington area.

<u>7) Air</u>

This working group oversees the development of an air monitoring program in Bloomington. 8) Administration

Formatted: Normal, Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0", No widow/orphan control

Formatted: Indent: Left: 0"

Formatted: Normal, Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0", No widow/orphan control Formatted: Indent: Left: 0"

Formatted: Normal, Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0", No widow/orphan control

Formatted: Normal, Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0", No widow/orphan control Formatted: Indent: Left: 0"

Formatted: Normal, Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0", No widow/orphan control
 Formatted: Indent: Left: 0"

Formatted: Normal, Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0", No widow/orphan control

Formatted: Normal, Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0", No widow/orphan control

The working group in Administration are responsible for conducting the necessary business of developing procedures to facilitate the Commission's work.

9) Steering Committee

The Steering Committee consists of the Chair, Vice-Chair, Secretary/Treasurer, and the Staff Liaison from the Planning & Transportation Department. This executive group is responsible for meeting if there are Commission matters that must be discussed related to non-ethical behavior of a commissioner, conflicts of interest that have arisen with a commissioner or in a contract/agreement, or administrative issues that must be addressed prior to the next scheduled meeting.

E. Ad Hoc Working Groups and Committees

1) Eco-Heroes

This working group begins meeting in December/early January to organize the Commission's annual art contest, Eco-Heroes, which takes place in April.

2) Nominations Committee

This committee meets November and December each year to nominate Commissioners to serve as officers for the next year. See Section IV.D for officer election procedures.

3) Other Ad Hoc Working Groups and Committees

The Commission, when situations warrant it, may decide to implement additional ad hoc working groups and committees to achieve its stated mission.

VII. Commission Vacancies

A. Process

The Commission is made up of 12 members: six (6) appointed by the City Council, and six (6) appointed by the Mayor. It shall be a priority to always have 12 members on the Commission, so vacancies should be filled as soon as they open. <u>Citizens-Residents</u> of the City of Bloomington may apply to fill a vacancy on the City website or pick up a paper application from the City Clerk's office. The City Council or Mayor evaluates applicants and conducts an interview before determining whether they are qualified to serve on the Commission.

B. Identification of Qualified Candidates and Recruitment by Commissioners

Commissioners are also encouraged to identify qualified candidates through recruitment. Commissioners should direct qualified candidates to the City website to apply.

C. Orientation of New Commissioners

There is no formal orientation process for new Commissioners. However, <u>new Commissioners</u> <u>may meet with the Staff Liaison to review processes and history of the EC. Additionally</u>, there are several resources that new Commissioners may use to familiarize themselves with the work of the Commission. These include:

Formatted: Indent: Left: 0"		
Formatted: Normal, Indent: Left: widow/orphan control	0", First line:	0", No
Formatted: Indent: Left: 0"		
Formatted: Normal, Indent: Left: widow/orphan control	0", First line:	0", No
widow/orphan control	0", First line:	0", No
	0", First line:	0", No
widow/orphan control	·	

Formatted: Indent: Left: 0"

a) This handbook. b) The Commission's website, at bloomington.in.gov/boards/environment, which contains information about the Commission and a selection of its publications. c) The Unified Development Ordinance (UDO) of the City of Bloomington, accessible as Title 20 of the Bloomington Municipal Code at bloomington.in.gov/planning/udo. The UDO contains all land use and development regulations of the City. d) The 2018 Comprehensive Plan found at https://bloomington.in.gov/planning/comprehensive-plan. Formatted: Underline, Font color: Green e) The Bloomington Environmental Action Plan (BEAP). The BEAP is the Commission's long-range strategic plan to mitigate the effects of climate change and reduce the city's level of greenhouse gas emissions. It's the culmination of several years of work by members of the Commission and other interested stakeholders in the community. It's available on the Commission's website, under "Reports." f) Other boards and commissions of the City of Bloomington, which may be found at bloomington.in.gov/boards. g) A list of current commissioners and their contact information, accessible from the Staff Liaison. VIII. **Commissioner Resignation** A. Process In the event that a Commissioner is unable or unwilling to fulfill their duties on the Commission, they may resign before the end of their term. The Commissioner must submit to the Planning & Transportation Staff Liaison a short letter of resignation that includes (1) their intent to resign, -and (2) the effective date of their resignation, and (3) their current address. This may be written in the form of an email.

IX. Role of Department and Commission Staff

A. Role of Department of Planning & Transportation

Selected staff of the Department of Planning & Transportation provide support services to the Commission. The Senior Environmental Planner serves as a liaison between the Department and the Commission.

B. Role of Commission Staff

The Commission employs one or more SPEA graduate fellows, as well as one or more interns. SPEA graduate fellow(s) and intern(s) are part-time employees at the Department of Planning & Formatted: Indent: Left: -0.25"

Transportation who undertake projects at the request of the Commission. They also perform a variety of support functions to the Commission, including preparing and distributing minutes, distributing meeting materials, designing and editing publications, and other duties as necessary.

X. Relationships with Other Commissions and Organizations

A. Formal and Informal Links with Environmental Organizations and Other Boards and Commissions

The Commission maintains both formal and informal links with many other environmentally related organizations in the City of Bloomington. The Commission retains standing positions to the Tree Commission, the Bloomington/Monroe County Metropolitan Planning Organization Citizen Advisory Committee, and the Parks Department's Environmental Resources Advisory Committee. The Commission may also be asked for recommendations for appointment by committees such as the Environmental Resources Advisory Committee (ERAC). In addition, the Commission has historically maintained informal links with several other organizations, including the Monroe County Solid Waste Management District (MCSWMD), the Bike and Pedestrian Safety Commission, the Bloomington Commission on Sustainability (BCOS), the Deer Task Force and the Bloomington Parks Board.

XI. Design Standards for Commission Publications and Correspondence

A. Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications

To create uniformity and increase recognition, the EC will-is encouraged to use standardized templates for its correspondence, outreach materials, and reports. Standard elements will include a signature typeface, Trebuchet MS, and a limited color palette of "city blue" and a warm green called "peppermint leaf green" (chip on file; RGB: 41, 144, 53) for the contrast elements in its reports and outreach materials. The EC is encouraged to follow digital accessibility guidelines as outlined by the City of Bloomington Information and Technology Services Department.

XII. Communication with City Council and the Mayor

A. Recommendations to City Council and the Mayor

From time to time, the Commission prepares reports and materials that could be of interest to the City Council and/or the Mayor. These often include making recommendations, e.g., for a change in City policy or procedure. These recommendations should be presented in a professional format to the City Council and/or the Mayor, which could include a report with a

Formatted: Indent: Left: 0"

Formatted: Highlight

cover letter or a presentation at a public meeting.

B. Annual Reports

At the end of every year, the Chair of the Commission is responsible for submitting an Annual Report to the Mayor and City Council. This annual report should consist of summaries of the Commission's activities and projects over the past year. To aid in the production of the Annual Report, working group chairs should submit to the Chair of the Commission a short summary of their working group's activities over the past year, no later than December.

XIII. Legislation and Lobbying

A. Obtaining Legislative Position Information from City Council

Information about legislative positions of the City Council and other important information regarding Council meetings may be found in the *Legislative Packets* distributed weekly and available on the Council's webpage, <u>www.bloomington.in.gov/council</u>, under the Council Meetings section. Archived meeting minutes are also available at <u>www.bloomington.in.gov/council/meetings</u>.

B. Recommending a Position of Commission Interest

The City Council generally meets <u>on a each</u>-Wednesday at 6:30 PM in the Council Chambers of City Hall. On occasion, the Council may be discussing legislation of interest to the Commission; e.g., debating whether to approve a Planned Unit Development (PUD) in an environmentally sensitive area. In such cases, Commissioners are encouraged to voice their opinions: this could be in the form of (1) presenting a personal position during the "public comment" period, (2) presenting a Commission position during the "presentations from boards and commissions period," so long as the position has been voted on and approved by a majority of the Commission, or (3) drafting a letter to the Council from the Commission, so long as the letter has been voted on and approved by a majority of the Commission.

Commission positions may also be recommended to other legislative bodies or organizations of interest, such as the Indiana state legislature. Again, any position from the Commission as a whole, regardless of audience, must be voted on and approved by a majority of the Commission.

C. Lobbying

On certain occasions, the Commission may decide to lobby in support of or against a particular issue or piece of legislation that could have an impact within our jurisdiction; e.g., in support of a City of Bloomington ordinance requiring recycling at multi-family apartment buildings or against a State of Indiana bill to reduce regulation of logging on private property. When an individual Commissioner wishes to lobby on behalf of the Commission, the action must be voted

on and approved by a majority of the Commission.

XIV. Miscellaneous

A. Commission Webpage

The Commission retains a webpage through the City of Bloomington website. It can be accessed at www.bloomington.in.gov/boards/environment.

<u>B. The History of the Environmental Commission</u>

The EC was established in 1971 by municipal ordinance as the Environmental Quality and Conservation Commission and has evolved into the Environmental Commission. A comprehensive history of the EC may be found on the Commission's webpage.

XV. Abridged History of the Environmental Commission and Selected Publications The EC was established in 1971 by municipal ordinance as the Environmental Quality and Conservation Commission. The establishment of the Commission was hot off the heels of newfound wide public concern for environmental quality in the United States with the creation of the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency in 1970 by President Richard Nixon, and the first Earth Day on April 22, 1970. Since its inception, the EC has advised the City of Bloomington on myriad environmental issues, including the presence of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) in Bloomington, location and extents of the city's greenspace, local air quality, and many others.

During the early years of the Commission, much of its work was concentrated in public outreach regarding PCB contamination throughout Bloomington and advocating for local, state, and federal action. Commissioners were concerned that soon after the PCBs were discovered in several Monroe County streams (among other locations) in the mid-1970s, the matter was more or less forgotten and people returned to fishing in the contaminated bodies of water. The EC's public outreach campaign likely mitigated the negative public health effects associated with ingesting contaminated fish.

Since the PCBs campaign, the EC has expanded its efforts toward environmental protection and advocacy more broadly. Much of the EC's current work is based on its topical working groups, which include water, biodiversity, land use/planning, waste, outreach, air, and hazards. Since 2003, the EC has reported on the quantity and quality of greenspace in Bloomington, producing a greenspace inventory every few years. In 2006, former mayor Mark Kruzan signed the US Mayors' Climate Protection Agreement, which committed Bloomington to inclusive mobility targets, energy standards, and greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions standards to seven percent below 1990 levels by 2012. As part of this initiative, the EC made GHG inventorying an ongoing priority, and produced a preliminary document in 2006 in which it identified 120 action items to achieve the GHG reduction goal. Unfortunately, Bloomington didn't reach the 2012 goal. The

Formatted: Font: 11 pt, Italic, Highlight

Formatted: Heading 2, Indent: Left: 0.25", Hanging: 0.25", Widow/Orphan control Formatted: Font: Italic

Commented [RJ1]: This may be a separate document – does this need to be in the handbook/bylaws?

Formatted: Normal, Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0", No widow/orphan control

Formatted: Indent: Left: 0"

Mayors' Climate Protection Agreement was updated in 2014, however, with a new goal of reducing GHG emissions by 17 percent by 2020. So, the EC began work on a long-range, comprehensive environmental plan for the City of Bloomington with the ultimate goal of presenting a framework for achieving 17 percent reduction in GHG emissions from a 2014 baseline. This work culminated in the EC's 2016 Bloomington Environmental Action Plan, which identified numerous objectives and action items across seven categories that, if accomplished, would lead to the fulfillment of the GHG reduction goal by 2020.

Below is a short, non-exhaustive selection of some of the EC's publications and activities. A. Reports

- Bloomington Habitat Connectivity Plan (2017) 1) Formatted: Add space between paragraphs of the same style, No bullets or numbering 2) Bloomington Environmental Action Plan (2016) 3) Recycling Report (2016) 4) Greenspace Trends Report 2007-2011 (2014) Bloomington Environmental Quality Indicators reports (1990s-2012) 5 6) Environmental Agreements of Developments in the City of Bloomington: 2001-2010 (2011) 7) City of Bloomington Toxics Report (2011) 8) Greenhouse Gas Inventory for the City of Bloomington, IN (2009) Baseline Greenspace Inventory and Assessment: Monroe County, IN 1998/1999 (2009) 9) 10) An Examination of the Costs Associated with Residential Growth in the City of Bloomington, IN (2008) 11) Greenspace Trends in Bloomington, IN 1993-2007 (2007) 12) A Framework for Developing a Greenhouse Gas Reduction Plan for Bloomington, IN (2006)13) An Analysis of the Relationship Between Proximity to Parks and Property Values for the City of Bloomington, IN (2004) 14) Towards a Comprehensive Greenspace Management Plan for the City of Bloomington, IN (2003)15) Greenspace Trends in Bloomington, IN 1993-2003 (2003) 16) Best Management Practices for Golf Courses: An Overview (2000) 17) Urban Sprawl: Indicators, Causes, and Solutions (2000) 18) EC history by Mike Litwin (2021) <u>R</u>____ Outreach Materials (Brochures, Flyers, Fact Sheets, etc.) Formatted: Normal, Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0", No widow/orphan control Formatted: Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0" 1) Native Plants Bookmark Formatted: Add space between paragraphs of the same 2) PCBs in Bloomington Bookmark style, No bullets or numbering 3) Creating Habitat for Native Pollinators: Mason Bees
 - 5) Lawns for Life

4

6) Natural Landscaping series

Lasagna Gardening

- 7) Attracting Wildlife with Native Plants
- Deer-Resistant Native Plant Species

Formatted: Normal, Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0", No

widow/orphan control

<u>0</u>) Four Garden Types 10) Native Plant Info-Sheet 11) **Providing Shelter** 12) - Safe and Non-Toxic Lawn Care 13) Working with Water 14) Polystyrene Fact Sheet 15) Got Aquarium? Why You Shouldn't Dump Aquarium Fish and Plants into Lakes and **Streams** Memos and Position Statements 6 Formatted: Normal, Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0", No widow/orphan control Formatted: Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0" ECPC Recommendations to Plan Commission (ongoing; usually at least twice monthly) 1) Formatted: Add space between paragraphs of the same Memo to City Council on Removal of Invasive Plant Species and Replacement with 2) style, No bullets or numbering Natives on City-Managed Property (2011) 3) Position Statement on Economic Growth in the U.S. (2008) Position Statement Supporting a Steady State Economy, in accordance with the goals of 4 the Center for the Advancement of a Steady State Economy (2008) 5) Calling for a Moratorium on Further Development Until the Completion of the Unified **Development Ordinance (2004)** D. Events, Activism, and Miscellaneous Formatted: Normal, Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0", No widow/orphan control Formatted: Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0" 1) Eco-Heroes Art Contest (annually) Formatted: Add space between paragraphs of the same Bloomington Storm-Drain Marking Program with Utilities 2) style, No bullets or numbering Native Plant Giveaway at Farmers Market 3) Informational Booth at Farmers Market (ongoing) 4) Informational Booth at Earth Day (ongoing) 5) **Erosion Monitoring** 6) 7) MLK Day (ongoing) 8) Monroe County Master Gardener Fair (ongoing) Formatted: No widow/orphan control

Possible policies
Commented [RJ2]: Not sure if this belongs in handbook
Formatted: Left, No widow/orphan control
Formatted: Left, No widow/orphan control
Formatted: No widow/orphan control
Fo

Post meeting agendas & minutes & upload them to website

Video recording of meetings

Send vacancy announcement to mayor or council one month before appointment expirations or \leftarrow --- (Formatted: Indent: Left: 0", No widow/orphan control immediately upon a resignation.

Track number of days a seat has been vacant & report to mayor or council every three months.

Handbook of the Bloomington Environmental Commission



April 2025

Table of Contents

I.	Mission of the Environmental Commission and Statutory Authority	2
II.	Commission Power and Duties	2
III.	Commissioner Responsibilities	3
A.	Qualifications to Serve on Commission	3
В.	Role and Responsibility of Commissioners	3
С.	Ethical Policy and Expectations	4
D.	Conflicts of Interests	4
Ε.	Public Positions and Statement Policy	4
F.	Term Limits & Time Commitment	4
A.	Chairperson Duties	4
В.	Vice-Chair/Treasurer Duties	5
С.	Secretary Duties	5
D.	Election of Commission Officers	5
۷.	Commission Meetings	6
A.	Meeting Logistics	6
В.	Types of Meetings	6
С.	Meeting Procedures	6
F.	Quorum Determination	9
VI.	Working Groups	9
A.	About Working Groups	9
В.	Duties of Working Group Chairs1	0
С.	Duties of Working Group Members 1	0
VII.	Commission Vacancies1	0
A.	Process 1	0
В.	Identification of Qualified Candidates and Recruitment by Commissioners	0
С.	Orientation of New Commissioners 1	0
VIII.	Commissioner Resignation1	1
A.	Process 1	1
IX.	Role of Department and Commission Staff1	1
A.	Role of Department of Planning & Transportation1	1
Х.	Relationships with Other Commissions and Organizations1	2

А.	Formal and Informal Links with Environmental Organizations and Other Boards and	
Со	mmissions	12
XI.	Design Standards for Commission Publications and Correspondence	12
Α.	Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications	12
XII.	Communication with City Council and the Mayor	.12
Α.	Recommendations to City Council and the Mayor	12
В.	Annual Reports	12
XIII.	Legislation and Lobbying	.13
А.	Obtaining Legislative Position Information from City Council	13
В.	Recommending a Position of Commission Interest	13
С.	Lobbying	13
XIV.	Miscellaneous	.14
А.	Commission Webpage	14
В.	The History of the Environmental Commission	14

I. Mission of the Environmental Commission and Statutory Authority

The mission of the Environmental Commission (EC) is to promote the stewardship and preservation of the City's environment and natural resources by seeking out and responding to emerging issues, addressing them with sound long-term policy recommendations, and increasing local environmental awareness and engagement.

The Commission actively participates in the city planning process; researches and reports on environmental topics; develops educational outreach activities and materials; responds to inquiries from residents; and coordinates with other municipal boards, commissions, and outside organizations on issues of mutual interest.

The Commission has been granted statutory authority to conduct activities and adopt rules and regulations for the conduct of its business through the City of Bloomington Municipal Code (BMC) 2.12.050.

II. Commission Power and Duties

The Commission shall have the following powers and duties, according to BMC 2.12.050:

(a) To adopt administrative rules and regulations for the conduct of its business.

(b) To encourage, conduct, synthesize, and report on studies, investigations, and research relating to emerging issues in Bloomington, and make recommendations to the appropriate

public and private bodies.

(c) To collect and disseminate information through outreach efforts that encourage engagement and personal commitment to strengthening Bloomington's environmental state.

(d) To collaborate with all departments and governmental branches of the City of Bloomington concerning the impacts of their operations and policies on the City's environment and natural resources, through the development and distribution of reports, memos, and resolutions.

(e) To work with City staff to apply for, provide input on, accept, receive, and administer grants or other funds or gifts from public or private agencies for the purpose of carrying out any of the provisions or purposes of this section.

(f) To cooperate with partners or groups within or outside of Bloomington on matters of environmental well-being such as responsible stewardship of biodiversity, air and water quality, and land use.

(g) To submit an annual written report to the mayor and the common council.

III. Commissioner Responsibilities

A. Qualifications to Serve on Commission

As stated in the BMC, preference for appointments to the EC shall be given to persons with expertise in environmental fields.

B. Role and Responsibility of Commissioners

Commissioners are expected to advise and participate in the Commission voting process in regard to issues or activities that come before it, fall within the scope of its duties, and assist in the fulfillment of its mission.

Members shall vote on all questions before the commission except in situations where there is a conflict of interest or for other good cause. If a member fails to vote upon any matter, any other member may raise the question and insist that the non-voting member either vote or state the reason for not voting and be excused.

It is the responsibility of Commissioners to attend meetings regularly or provide appropriate and timely notice if unable to attend. Commissioners shall not attend more than fifty percent (50%) of the meetings per year virtually, nor exceed two (2) consecutive meetings virtually.

Commissioners shall review and provide meeting material in advance of a meeting. Commissioners are expected to maintain knowledge of overall City of Bloomington and City Council goals and priorities, along with staying informed on current community-wide environmental issues.

C. Ethical Policy and Expectations

As appointed public representatives, Commissioners must hold themselves to the highest ethical standards when conducting Commission business. Commissioners are expected to make their best efforts to avoid conflicts of interests.

D. Conflicts of Interests

Commissioners are expected to perform their duties in an impartial manner, free of personal interest (economic or otherwise), either directly or through other personal relationships. A conflict of interest can occur if information gained from Commission activities is used for personal gain.

Typically, conflicts of interest are caused by financial interests, occupational concerns, or personal relationships. Commissioners should remove themselves from situations that constitute a conflict of interest. In addition, Commissioners may not accept gifts from lobbyists or anyone doing business with the City of Bloomington, the City Council, or the Commission.

E. Public Positions and Statement Policy

Commissioners shall not conduct themselves independently of the Commission or represent the Commission on anything that has not been voted on by the Commission. This is including but not limited to public statements or distributing material on behalf of the Commission.

When speaking with the media, or submitting public comment, Commissioners should proactively clarify their comments to be those of an individual member of the community and are not on the behalf or representative of the positions of the Commission unless previously approved.

F. Term Limits & Time Commitment

Commissioners shall serve approximately two-year terms. A Commissioner may re-apply to serve an unlimited number of terms.

Commissioners are expected to commit a reasonable amount of time to the Commission. This includes attending and contributing to discussions at monthly public, working group, and ad hoc meetings, or events as they arise. It is also an expectation of commissioners to review materials ahead of time to prepare for each respective meeting.

IV. Commission Officers

A. Chairperson Duties

The Chairperson (Chair) presides over all meetings, including:

a) Calling meetings to order at scheduled time;

b) Verifying presence of quorum;

- c) Processing all motions;
- d) Facilitating meetings and keeping track of time;
- e) Conducting meetings in a fair and equitable manner;
- f) Maintaining neutrality to facilitate debate;

g) Ensuring adherence to rules of order and decorum among members;

h) Ensuring the work of the Commission maintains consistent with intended mission and purpose, and,

i) Crafting the Annual Report and presenting it to the City Council and Mayor.

The Chair, unless decided and voted on otherwise, shall be the public representative for the Commission in all matters relating to positions and statements to outside parties. The Chair is the face of the Commission and shall represent the Commission in matters including, but not limited to: public speaking engagements, presenting at City Council and Commission meetings, and moderating city-wide special events.

B. Vice-Chair/Treasurer Duties

The Vice-Chair assumes the role of Chair in their absence. They should also work in collaboration with the Chair to facilitate Commission business. Vice-Chair is responsible for the maintaining and guidance of Environmental Commission Chairs. Any issues not able to be handled at their level may then be escalated to the Chair and/or Steering Committee. As Treasurer, they will keep account of all Commission funds, including evaluating and approving requests for funds by Commissioners and working groups.

C. Secretary Duties

The Secretary takes minutes at meetings, and provides minutes to staff liaison in a timely fashion via email, no later than one (1) week before the next scheduled public meeting. The minutes include record of motions and votes, attendance, and general themes of conversations had, including the names of any guests or members of the public who contribute.

D. Election of Commission Officers

Election of officers is held in February, with new officers' terms beginning in March and lasting one calendar year. Election of commission officers are taken in the order listed in the bylaws: Chair, Vice-Chair/Treasurer, and then Secretary.

A nominating committee will be appointed by the Chair in January. This committee will solicit nominations and present a list of candidates at the February meeting, having determined beforehand that nominees are qualified for and willing to serve. Nominations may also be taken from the floor at the February meeting.

If a meeting is conducted is a hybrid meeting, all votes shall be taken by roll call. If meetings are in person only the elections will be held by secret ballot, to be counted by the Staff Liaison

to the Environmental Commission, or their designee. Elections are decided by majority vote. If there is a tie, the Chair will cast the deciding vote. If the sitting Chair is a candidate for the office involved in a tie, the Vice-Chair will cast the deciding vote. If there is only a single nominee for each office, the entire slate can be elected by acclamation.

V. Commission Meetings

A. Meeting Logistics

The Commission generally meets the third Thursday of each month at 6:00 p.m. in the Showers City Hall, 401 N. Morton Street. Special meetings may be called as necessary. All meetings are open to the public. In addition to discussion of pertinent environmental issues in the City, the Commission is often addressed by guest speakers regarding particular environmental topics.

B. Types of Meetings

Most meetings of the Commission are regular, monthly meetings. However, under extenuating circumstances a special meeting of the Commission may be called. The special meeting must nevertheless have a posted agenda and be accessible to the public. The special meeting should also be noted in the City's online event calendar.

C. Meeting Procedures

Standing rules that govern the Commission and its meetings are contained in the authorizing legislation for the Commission and subsequent updates to that legislation (Ordinances 71-39, 72 35. and 83-6). Commission meetings generally adhere to the following rules:

- a) Meetings follow <u>Robert's Rules of Order</u>.
- b) Meeting agendas may be revised to include new discussion points, presented only by Commissioners, prior to the agenda being voted on for approval by the Commission.
- c) A period of public comment has been established at the beginning of each meeting. During this time, comment may be made on any topic. Public comment on each nonagenda item is generally limited to five minutes per person.
- d) New issues raised by Commissioners or brought to the attention of the Commission by the general public, during the course of the meeting, may be placed on the agenda of the next regular, monthly Commission meeting.
- e) A Commissioner may also suggest agenda topics by contacting a member of the Steering Committee. During discussion at the subsequent meeting, it will be decided if the issue merits further attention by a staff member or Commissioner or if it can be resolved at the present meeting.
- f) Commission resolutions are passed by voice roll call vote. They are recorded in the minutes of the meeting and a copy will be placed in a permanent file that is maintained by the staff liaison.

D. Electronic and Hybrid Meetings

ELECTRONIC MEETINGS POLICY

Section 1.

(a) The provisions of the Act, including definitions, apply to this resolution.

(b) This resolution shall be known as the "Electronic Meetings Policy" and applies to the Commission and any of its committees.

Section 2.

(a) Subject to Sections 3 and 5, any member may participate in a meeting by any electronic means of communication that:

(1) allows all participating members of the governing body to simultaneously communicate with each other; and

(2) other than a meeting that is an executive session, allows the public to simultaneously attend and observe the meeting.

(b) A member who participates by an electronic means of communication may participate in final action only if the member can be seen and heard.

(c) All votes taken during a meeting at which at least one (1) member participates by an electronic means of communication must be taken by roll call vote.

Section 3.

(a) At least five (5) of EC members must be physically present at a meeting at which a member will participate by means of electronic communication. Not more than fifty percent (50%) of the members may participate by an electronic means of communication at that same meeting.

(b) A member may not attend more than a fifty percent (50%) of the meetings in a calendar year by an electronic means of communication unless the member's electronic participation is due to:

- (1) military service;
- (2) illness or other medical condition;
- (3) death of a relative; or
- (4) an emergency involving actual or threatened injury to persons or property.

(c) A member may attend two (2) consecutive meetings (a set of meetings) by electronic communication. A member must attend in person at least one (1) meeting between sets of meetings that the member attends by electronic communication, unless the member's absence is due to:

(1) military service;

(2) illness or other medical condition;

- (3) death of a relative; or
- (4) an emergency involving actual or threatened injury to persons or property.

(d) A member who plans to attend a meeting by any electronic means of communication shall notify the presiding officer and relevant staff within two (2) days before the meeting

so that arrangements may be made for the member's participation by electronic communication and so that notices may be prepared.

Section 4.

The memoranda and any minutes prepared for a meeting at which any member participates by electronic means of communication must:

- (1) identify each member who:
 - (A) was physically present at the meeting; and
 - (B) participated in the meeting by electronic means of communication; and
 - (C) was absent; and,
- (2) identify the electronic means of communication by which:
 - (A) members participated in the meeting; and
 - (B) members of the public attended and observed the meeting, if the meeting was not an executive session.

Section 5.

No member of the Commission may participate by means of electronic communication in a meeting if the Commission is attempting to take final action to:

- (1) adopt a budget;
- (2) make a reduction in personnel;
- (3) initiate a referendum;
- (4) impose or increase a fee; or
- (5) impose or increase a penalty.

Section 6.

In the event the governor declares a disaster emergency under IC 10-14-3-12 or the executive (as defined in IC 36-1-2-5) of a political subdivision declares a local disaster emergency under IC 10-14-3-29, the Commission may meet by any means of electronic communication if the following requirements of IC 5-14-1.5-3.7 are satisfied:

(1) At least a quorum of the members of the Commission participate in the meeting by means of electronic communication or in person.

(2) The public is able to simultaneously attend and observe the meeting. However, this subdivision does not apply to a meeting held in executive session.

(3) The memoranda and any minutes prepared for a meeting held under this section must:

- (A) state the name of each member of the Commission who:
 - (i) participated in the meeting by using any electronic means of communication; and
 - (ii) was absent; and
- (B) identify the electronic means of communication by which:
 - (i) members of the Commission participated in the meeting; and
 - (ii) members of the public attended and observed the meeting, if the meeting was not an executive session.

(4) All votes taken during a meeting under this section must be taken by roll call vote.

Section 7.

At any meeting of the Commission where any member participates by an electronic means of communication, members of the public shall be able to attend and observe the meeting via electronic means. Subject to the Commission's rules for making public comment, members of the public may also participate in the meeting via electronic means.

Section 8.

At any meeting of the Commission where any member participates by an electronic means of communication, staff members may also participate in the meeting via electronic means, provided there is no actual need for a staff member to be physically present at a particular meeting. Such need shall be determined in the sole discretion of the presiding officer.

E. Meeting Packets and Deadlines

The meeting agenda, minutes of the previous meeting, and any additional information for the Commission's knowledge is emailed to all Commissioners during the week of the monthly meeting by the Staff Liaison. Commissioners who wish to propose additions to the agenda should do so no later than 10 days before the meeting by emailing the Staff Liaison in the Department of Planning & Transportation.

F. Quorum Determination

The Chair of the Commission will determine whether there is a quorum prior to the start of the meeting. A quorum means that 50% plus one of appointed Commissioners are in attendance, with a minimum of five (5) commissioners present. No official votes may be taken unless there is quorum. A sub-committee (or working group) shall have a quorum of 50% plus one or have a minimum of two (2) commissioners present. Public notice requirements adhere to open door laws.

If quorum is not met in a reasonable time allotment, the Chair may cancel the meeting and reschedule it for a day that is sufficient with the amount of time needed for public notice, dictated by <u>Indiana's Open Door Law</u> (IC 5-14-1.5).

VI. Working Groups

A. About Working Groups

All working groups developed by the Commission are advisory in nature. The purpose of the working groups is to investigate issues, prepare reports, and/or recommend actions to the Commission. All working group recommendations, correspondence, or public events must be

approved in advance by the entire Commission.

B. Duties of Working Group Chairs

The chair of a working group convenes meetings; sets the agenda; facilitates discussion; takes minutes or ensures that another member takes minutes; drafts committee reports and/or recommendations for submission to the full commission; submits budget requests; and reports on working group activity during the regular monthly meeting of the Commission.

Working group chairs may not enter into agreements or contracts, commit Commission funds, send correspondence, or prepare material for public consumption without approval of the full Commission. Drafts of written material and/or signage must be submitted to the Commission no later than Wednesday of the week preceding the meeting. The chair of a working group may not encumber Commission funds without prior approval from the Chair and Staff Liaison.

C. Duties of Working Group Members

A member of a working group has the same responsibility to a Commission working group as they do to the commission as a whole. Members are required to attend all meetings. Failure to attend more than 25% of the meetings within a single calendar year will constitute resignation from a working group.

When a working group sponsors a special public event, such as *Eco-Heroes* or staffing a table at the Master Gardener Show, all members should make themselves available to help for the duration of the event.

VII. Commission Vacancies

A. Process

The Commission is made up of 12 members: six (6) appointed by the City Council, and six (6) appointed by the Mayor. It shall be a priority to always have 12 members on the Commission, so vacancies should be filled as soon as they open. Residents of the City of Bloomington may apply to fill a vacancy on the City website or pick up a paper application from the City Clerk's office. The City Council or Mayor evaluates applicants and conducts an interview before determining whether they are qualified to serve on the Commission.

B. Identification of Qualified Candidates and Recruitment by Commissioners

Commissioners are also encouraged to identify qualified candidates through recruitment. Commissioners should direct qualified candidates to the City website to apply.

C. Orientation of New Commissioners

There is no formal orientation process for new Commissioners. However, new Commissioners

may meet with the Staff Liaison to review processes and history of the EC. Additionally, there are several resources that new Commissioners may use to familiarize themselves with the work of the Commission. These include:

- a) This handbook.
- b) The Commission's website, at <u>bloomington.in.gov/boards/environment</u>, which contains information about the Commission and a selection of its publications.
- c) The Unified Development Ordinance (UDO) of the City of Bloomington, accessible as Title 20 of the Bloomington Municipal Code at <u>bloomington.in.gov/planning/udo</u>. The UDO contains all land use and development regulations of the City.
- d) The 2018 Comprehensive Plan found at https://bloomington.in.gov/planning/comprehensive-plan.
- e) The <u>Bloomington Environmental Action Plan (BEAP)</u>. The BEAP is the Commission's long-range strategic plan to mitigate the effects of climate change and reduce the city's level of greenhouse gas emissions. It's the culmination of several years of work by members of the Commission and other interested stakeholders in the community. It's available on the Commission's website, under "Reports."
- f) Other boards and commissions of the City of Bloomington, which may be found at <u>bloomington.in.gov/boards</u>.
- g) A list of current commissioners and their contact information, accessible from the Staff Liaison.

VIII. Commissioner Resignation

A. Process

In the event that a Commissioner is unable or unwilling to fulfill their duties on the Commission, they may resign before the end of their term. The Commissioner must submit to the Planning & Transportation Staff Liaison a short letter of resignation that includes (1) their intent to resign, (2) the effective date of their resignation, and (3) their current address. This may be written in the form of an email.

IX. Role of Department and Commission Staff

A. Role of Department of Planning & Transportation

Selected staff of the Department of Planning & Transportation provide support services to the Commission. The Senior Environmental Planner serves as a liaison between the Department and the Commission.

X. Relationships with Other Commissions and Organizations

A. Formal and Informal Links with Environmental Organizations and Other Boards and Commissions

The Commission maintains both formal and informal links with many other environmentally related organizations in the City of Bloomington. The Commission retains standing positions to the Tree Commission, the Bloomington/Monroe County Metropolitan Planning Organization Citizen Advisory Committee, and the Parks Department's Environmental Resources Advisory Committee. The Commission may also be asked for recommendations for appointment by committees such as the Environmental Resources Advisory Committee (ERAC). In addition, the Commission has historically maintained informal links with several other organizations, including the Monroe County Solid Waste Management District (MCSWMD), the Bloomington Commission on Sustainability (BCOS), the Deer Task Force and the Bloomington Parks Board.

XI. Design Standards for Commission Publications and Correspondence

A. Standardized Template for Outreach Materials and Publications

To create uniformity and increase recognition, the EC is encouraged to use standardized templates for its correspondence, outreach materials, and reports. Standard elements will include a signature typeface, Trebuchet MS, and a limited color palette of "city blue" and a warm green called "peppermint leaf green" (chip on file; RGB: 41, 144, 53) for the contrast elements in its reports and outreach materials. The EC is encouraged to follow digital accessibility guidelines as outlined by the City of Bloomington Information and Technology Services Department.

XII. Communication with City Council and the Mayor

A. Recommendations to City Council and the Mayor

From time to time, the Commission prepares reports and materials that could be of interest to the City Council and/or the Mayor. These often include making recommendations, e.g., for a change in City policy or procedure. These recommendations should be presented in a professional format to the City Council and/or the Mayor, which could include a report with a cover letter or a presentation at a public meeting.

B. Annual Reports

At the end of every year, the Chair of the Commission is responsible for submitting an Annual Report to the Mayor and City Council. This annual report should consist of summaries of the Commission's activities and projects over the past year. To aid in the production of the Annual Report, working group chairs should submit to the Chair of the Commission a short summary of their working group's activities over the past year, no later than December.

XIII. Legislation and Lobbying

A. Obtaining Legislative Position Information from City Council

Information about legislative positions of the City Council and other important information regarding Council meetings may be found in the *Legislative Packets* distributed weekly and available on the Council's webpage, <u>www.bloomington.in.gov/council</u>, under the Council Meetings section. Archived meeting minutes are also available at <u>www.bloomington.in.gov/council/meetings</u>.

B. Recommending a Position of Commission Interest

The City Council generally meets on a Wednesday at 6:30 PM in the Council Chambers of City Hall. On occasion, the Council may be discussing legislation of interest to the Commission; e.g., debating whether to approve a Planned Unit Development (PUD) in an environmentally sensitive area. In such cases, Commissioners are encouraged to voice their opinions: this could be in the form of (1) presenting a personal position during the "public comment" period, (2) presenting a Commission position during the "presentations from boards and commissions period," so long as the position has been voted on and approved by a majority of the Commission, or (3) drafting a letter to the Council from the Commission, so long as the letter has been voted on and approved by a majority of the Commission.

Commission positions may also be recommended to other legislative bodies or organizations of interest, such as the Indiana state legislature. Again, any position from the Commission as a whole, regardless of audience, must be voted on and approved by a majority of the Commission.

C. Lobbying

On certain occasions, the Commission may decide to lobby in support of or against a particular issue or piece of legislation that could have an impact within our jurisdiction; e.g., in support of a City of Bloomington ordinance requiring recycling at multi-family apartment buildings or against a State of Indiana bill to reduce regulation of logging on private property. When an individual Commissioner wishes to lobby on behalf of the Commission, the action must be voted on and approved by a majority of the Commission.

XIV. Miscellaneous

A. Commission Webpage

The Commission retains a webpage through the City of Bloomington website. It can be accessed at www.bloomington.in.gov/boards/environment.

B. The History of the Environmental Commission

The EC was established in 1971 by municipal ordinance as the Environmental Quality and Conservation Commission and has evolved into the Environmental Commission. A comprehensive history of the EC may be found on the Commission's webpage.